At Glasgow and within the Board Room of the Royal Conservatoire of Scotland on Friday 30 January 2015 at 10.30am

Being a meeting of the Board of Governors

PRESENT 
Miss Ankna Arockiam
Mr Ian McBain

Sir Sandy Crombie
Miss Eileen Mackay

Professor Norman Gillies
Dr Gordon McPherson

Mrs Joyce Goodwin
Professor Donald MacRae

Mr John Hylands

Ms Carol Main

Mrs Catherine Jackson
Mr Mark Saunders

Dr Paul Jourdan

Mr Jeffrey Sharkey

Professor Maggie Kinloch
Professor Norman Sharp

Mr Mark Leishman


IN ATTENDANCE
Mr Andrew Comrie

Mr Ewan Hainey


Mr Hugh Hodgart


Mrs Jackie Russell

Mr Aaron Shorr

Mr Alan Smith

IN THE CHAIR
Lord Vallance of Tummel

1
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Dr Inch, Mr Reid, Mrs Robson and Dr Sughrue.
2
CONFIRMATION OF THE MINUTE OF THE MEETING OF THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS HELD ON 31 OCTOBER 2014
The minute of the previous meeting was approved as an accurate record. 

3
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTE
Progress in relation to the action points arising from the meeting of 31 October 2014 is appended to this minute.  There were no other matters arising.   
4
REPORT FROM THE PRINCIPAL 
The Principal’s report was noted.
Governors echoed the Principal’s thanks to Professor Aaron Shorr for his leadership of the School of Music as Acting Dean.  Governors also noted Dr Stephen Broad’s singular contribution to the successful outcome of the recent RAE and recorded their congratulations and thanks.  

5
REPORT FROM THE STUDENTS’ UNION 

The President of the Students’ Union’s report was noted.  
6
GOVERNANCE
6.1
Articles of Association 

The Secretary reported that the Conservatoire’s Articles of Association had been revised to reflect the recently approved Statutory Instrument and would now be lodged with OSCR and with Companies House.   

6.2
Proposed HE Governance Bill: Consultation Response 

Miss Mackay reported on the various sectoral responses to the proposed HE Governance Bill, all of which were consistent with the Conservatoire’s view of what was being proposed.

Governors approved the Conservatoire’s draft response to the consultation exercise (including the preamble) as circulated, subject to minor editing.

Governors noted that Academic Board had approved a separate response.  The Directors of the National Companies and the Edinburgh International Festival had also written to the Cabinet Secretary for Education and Lifelong Learning in support of the Conservatoire’s position.    

6.3
Draft Annual Evaluation Questionnaire 


The Secretary reminded Governors that it had been previously agreed that the Board would adopt an annual internal review process that would take the form of a ‘traffic light’ questionnaire being administered in May of each year, with the outcome of the questionnaire being considered at the Board’s July meeting.


Governors considered a draft questionnaire which, subject to the inclusion of a question about the quality of the student experience and some minor editing, was approved.  It was agreed to remove the request for respondents to identify themselves in their response.
7
SFC OUTCOME AGREEMENT: 2015/16 
The Chairman reminded Governors that the Outcome Agreement was not the Conservatoire’s operational plan for 2015/16.  Rather, it was a statement of the Conservatoire’s contribution to the achievement of SFC priorities for 2015/16.  

Governors considered the draft 2015/16 Outcome Agreement, which had been previously been approved by Academic Board.  The Principal reported that, in discussions around the draft, SFC staff had expressed disappointment that the Conservatoire had maintained its target for SIMD 20/40 recruitment at the same level as for entry in 2014/15 i.e. a minimum expectation of 32, with a stretch target of 37.  However, the CSMT and Academic Board considered that the maintenance of SIMD 20/40 recruitment at current levels was both realistic and ambitious and that to increase it beyond that level for entry in 2015/16 would risk compromising quality.  That target would, however, be kept under review for subsequent years, particularly as the Transitions 20/40 programme matured.  Governors supported that view.  
The Principal also reported that SFC staff had expressed concern regarding his statement in the introduction to the Outcome Agreement that drew attention to the fact that, in the SFC’s guidance for the process, culture had not been given the same status as other areas of endeavour.  Noting that that reference was a simple statement of fact, and taking account of the Conservatoire’s advocacy role for the arts and culture, Governors concurred with the Principal’s view that it should remain.

Subject to minor textual amendment (to be provided by Professor Sharp) the Outcome Agreement was approved for submission to SFC.  

8
REPORT FROM THE ACADEMIC BOARD

A report from the meeting of 14 January 2015 was received.
8.1
Evaluative Framework for the Undergraduate Curriculum 


Having considered the Board’s request that an evaluative framework be drawn up to assess the strategic impact of the undergraduate curriculum, Academic Board requested that the Board of Governors allow it to complete the annual quality reporting process and to consider the outcome of an effectiveness review before responding to that request.  Recognising the extent of current evaluative activity, Governors nevertheless emphasised the need to provide the Board with the information that it needed to evaluate the impact of the undergraduate curriculum at the strategic level with a particular, but not exclusive, focus on value for money.  

The Deputy Principal would meet with the Financial Sustainability Group so as to ensure that the review of the undergraduate curriculum that was scheduled for 2015/16 would meet the information needs of the Board. 
8.2
Outcome Agreement: 2015/16 

Academic Board’s approval of the draft 2015/16 Outcome Agreement was noted (see Item 7 above).  
8.3
Quality Assurance and Enhancement: Annual Report 
The Annual Report on Quality Assurance and Enhancement was received.   
9
REPORT FROM THE FINANCE COMMITTEE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 

A report from the meeting of 14 January 2015 was received.  The Director of Finance and Estates reported that SFC had very recently announced its indicative funding for 2015/16.  Teaching funds (which represented around 40% of the Conservatoire’s SFC derived income) would be maintained at the same cash levels as for the current session.  
9.1
Approval of TRAC Return to SFC 

The 2014/15 TRAC return was approved for submission to SFC.   

10
REPORT FROM THE HEALTH AND SAFETY COMMITTEE

A report from the meeting of 14 January 2015 was received.

11
REPORT FROM THE BUILDINGS COMMITTEE

There had been no meeting of the Building’s Committee since the last meeting of the Board.  Mr Smith reported that the Trust had set a closing date of 29 January for bids for the Dunblane Street site.  Several bids had been received which would be considered shortly.

12
STRATEGY AWAY DAYS:  26/27 MARCH 2015

Strategy away days would take place on 26th and 27th March 2015 at the Norton House Hotel, Edinburgh.  The event would commence with lunch on the 26th and conclude with lunch on the 27h.   Governors should pass any suggestions of topics for inclusion in the programme to the Secretary.  
13
ANY OTHER COMPETENT BUSINESS

There was no other business.  
14
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

24 April 2014

3 July 2015
Items for information 
SFC Financial Memorandum 

It was agreed to seek further information in respect of the maintenance of ‘small and specialist’ status.  
Scottish Drama Training Network: Director’s Report  
	Agenda Item No.
	Person(s)
	Action
	By 

	8.1 
	FSG and Deputy Principal 
	Meet to consider methodology for the review of the undergraduate curriculum.  
	The FSG’s next meeting. 


PROGRESS REPORT: ACTIONS ARISING FROM THE MEETING OF 31 OCTOBER 2014
	Agenda Item No.
	Person(s)
	Action
	Progress 

	2
	Director of Finance and Estates.
	Make agreed amendments to accounts.
	Achieved. 

	2
	Chairman, Principal and Director of Finance and Estates.
	Sign amended accounts.
	Achieved. 

	7.2 
	Principal.
	To determine whether there was value/potential in developing a relationship with the AR Rahman KM Conservatory and to clarify the status of the Partnership Policy.
	Agreed not to progress further with a relationship with the AR Rahman KM Conservatory.

Partnership Policy will be reviewed as part of the strategic planning process.  

	8.1
	Chairman (with the Director of Finance and Estates).
	To consider writing to the SFC detailing the Conservatoire’s concerns in respect of stakeholder perceptions if the Conservatoire reported operating deficits on an annual basis.
	The Principal has written to SFC and is awaiting a response.  

	8.3
	Principal.
	Academic Board to confirm arrangements for an externally facilitated review (based on the approach adopted by the Board, if considered appropriate).
	Review underway.  

	8.3
	Secretary.  
	Draft a self-evaluation questionnaire for the Board’s annual effectiveness review.  
	Achieved.  

	8.4
	CSMT and Academic Board.  
	Address the 4 outstanding action points arising from the Board’s effectiveness review.  
	Work in progress.  

	9.2
	Principal.
	To proceed with the development of a new Strategic Plan as agreed and consider how best to involve Governors in its development.  
	Work in progress.  Governors will consider the emerging Strategic Plan at the Board’s strategy away-days.  

	10
	All Governors.
	Notify the Secretary of any amendments to the skills matrix.  
	Nil response.  

	10
	Secretary/Nominations Committee.
	Review the skills matrix.  

Consider a process for the collection, storage and analysis of equality and diversity data.
	The Nominations Committee has not yet met.

	11
	Director of Finance and Estates.
	Publish senior management salaries in the annual accounts.
	Achieved.

	12
	Principal/Academic Board. 
	Agree and recommend a framework to critically evaluate the impact of the undergraduate curriculum and, as a preliminary, to consider the factors identified by the Board. 
	Appears at Item 8.1 of the agenda for meeting of 30 January 2015.

	12.1
	Deputy Principal.
	Confirm with the SFC that the annual report regarding review activity in the previous session has now been approved by the Board.
	Achieved. 

	13
	CSMT.
	Ensure generation of budgetary surplus forecast for 2014/15.  
	Immediate and continuous throughout 2014/15.  

	14
	CSMT/Audit Committee.
	Review approach to BCP with a view to ensuring a pro-active approach.
	Immediately and continuous.  

	15
	Director of HR.  
	Implement decision in respect of PVG checks.
	Achieved.  

	17
	Secretary.
	Confirm arrangements for 2015 Strategy Away Days.  
	Achieved.

	17 
	All Governors.
	Suggest specific topics to the Secretary for discussion at the Strategy Away Days (and possible venues).
	None notified.  


